
 
 
  

 
 
 

RBI issues guidelines for General permission for infusion of capital in 
overseas branches and subsidiaries and retention/ repatriation/ transfer of 

profits in these centres by banks incorporated in India 

This is in reference to para 1 of the ‘Statement on Developmental and Regulatory Policies’ 
dated December 8, 2021 on the above subject. 

2. As per extant practice, banks incorporated in India seek prior RBI approval for 

a. infusion of capital in their overseas branches and subsidiaries. 
b. retention of profits in, and transfer or repatriation of profits from these overseas 

centres. 

3. In order to provide greater operational flexibility, it has been decided that prior RBI 
approval for above capital infusion/ transfers (including retention/ repatriation of profits), 
shall not be required by banks which meet the regulatory capital requirements (including 
capital buffers1). Instead, the banks shall seek approval of their boards for the same. 

4. While considering such proposals, banks shall analyse all relevant aspects including inter 
alia the business plans, home and host country regulatory requirements and performance 
parameters of their overseas centres. Banks shall also ensure compliance with all applicable 
home and host country laws and regulations. 

5. Banks which do not meet the minimum regulatory capital requirements as laid down in 
para 3 above, shall be required to seek prior approval of RBI as hitherto. 

Reporting 

6. Banks shall report all such instances of infusion of capital and/ or retention2/transfer/ 
repatriation of profits in overseas branches and subsidiaries within 30 days of such action, 
to the Chief General Manager-in-Charge, Department of Regulation, Central Office, Mumbai 
with a copy to Chief General Manager-in-Charge, Department of Supervision, Central Office, 
Mumbai. 

Applicability 



7. This circular is applicable to all Scheduled Commercial Banks other than foreign banks, 
Small Finance Banks, Payment Banks and Regional Rural Banks. 

Please contact for any query related to this mail to Ms Shivani Mehrotra, Research Officer at 
shivani.mehrotra@phdcci.in, with a cc to Dr S P Sharma, Chief Economist | DSG at 
spsharma@phdcci.in and Ms Kritika Bhasin, Senior Research Officer at 
kritika.bhasin@phdcci.in, PHD Chamber of Commerce & Industry. 

 
  
   
  
  

 

 Warm Regards, 

Dr S P Sharma 

Chief Economist | DSG 
PHD Chamber of Commerce and Industry   
PHD House, 4/2 Siri Institutional Area 
August Kranti Marg, New Delhi-110016, India 
Tel: +91 49545454  
Fax: +91 11 26855450 
Email: spsharma@phdcci.in   
Website: www.phdcci.in 
Follow us on 

 
  

 

  
  

  
 
 
 


